
AGENCY: 

Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA), Labor. 

ACTION: 

Final rule. (Improve Tracking of Workplace Injuries and Illnesses) 

SUMMARY: 

OSHA is amending its occupational injury and illness recordkeeping regulation to require certain employers to 
electronically submit injury and illness information to OSHA that employers are already required to keep under 
the recordkeeping regulation. Specifically, OSHA is amending its regulation to require establishments with 100 
or more employees in certain designated industries to electronically submit information from their OSHA 
Forms 300 and 301 to OSHA once a year. OSHA will not collect employee names or addresses, names of health 
care professionals, or names and addresses of facilities where treatment was provided if treatment was provided 
away from the worksite from Forms 300 and 301. Establishments with 20 to 249 employees in certain industries 
will continue to be required to electronically submit information from their OSHA Form 300A annual summary 
to OSHA once a year. All establishments with 250 or more employees that are required to keep records under 
OSHA's injury and illness regulation will also continue to be required to electronically submit information from 
their Form 300A to OSHA on an annual basis. OSHA is also updating the NAICS codes used in appendix A, 
which designates the industries required to submit their Form 300A data, and is adding appendix B, which 
designates the industries required to submit Form 300 and Form 301 data. In addition, establishments will be 
required to include their company name when making electronic submissions to OSHA. OSHA intends to post 
some of the data from the annual electronic submissions on a public website after identifying and removing 
information that could reasonably be expected to identify individuals directly, such as individuals' names and 
contact information. 

DATES: 

This final rule becomes effective on January 1, 2024. 

Collections of information: There are collections of information contained in this final rule (see Section V, 
OMB Review Under the Paperwork Reduction Act of 1995). Notwithstanding the general date of applicability 
for the requirements contained in the final rule, affected parties do not have to comply with the collections of 
information until the Department of Labor publishes a separate document in the Federal Register announcing 
that the Office of Management and Budget has approved them under the Paperwork Reduction Act.  

ADDRESSES: 

Electronic copies of this Federal Register document and news releases are available at OSHA's website at 
https://www.osha.gov. 

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 

For press inquiries: Frank Meilinger, Director, Office of Communications, Occupational Safety and Health 
Administration, U.S. Department of Labor; telephone (202) 693–1999; email: meilinger.francis2@dol.gov. 

For general information and technical inquiries: Lee Anne Jillings, Director, Directorate of Technical Support 
and Emergency Management, U.S. Department of Labor; telephone (202) 693–2300; email: 
Jillings.LeeAnne@dol.gov. 
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